WASHINGTON TOWNSHIP BOARD OF HEALTH
December 12, 2017
The regular meeting of the Washington Township Board of Health was called to order by the Chairman, John Thomas, at 7:35 p.m. on Tuesday, December 12, 2017 at the Washington Township Municipal Building.

Noted: adequate notice was posted in the Daily Record on January 27, 2017.  The Board of Health meeting dates, monthly agenda, and minutes are posted on the bulletin board at the municipal building.  No notices were mailed, as there have been no requests.


Chairman, John Thomas opened the meeting and roll call was taken.  
Members Present: Chairman, John Thomas, Vice Chair, Mariellen Hess-Christian, members: Phil Carangelo, Glenn Carrara and alternate members: Marie Peppas and Gail Bogan. Absent was member Angela Adams
Also present was Health Officer, Cristianna Cooke-Gibbs and Secretary Linda Gabel. 
MINUTES: The minutes of the meeting held on September 26, 2017 have been distributed to the members prior to this meeting.  A motion was made by Carangelo, seconded by Hess-Christian to approve the minutes as submitted.  A voice vote was taken 

Ayes: Bogan, Peppas, Carrara, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays: None

The question was raised whether a replacement had been hired for Sandra Muller.  Cooke-Gibbs responded that the Township had hired Jim Montgomery in November.  Jim is an REHS retired from West Orange who was recommended to Cooke-Gibbs by a colleague.  He seems to be working out very well.


The question was then raised about the Morris County Health Department picking up some of the smaller municipalities when they begin shopping around for health services after their health officers retire.  Cooke-Gibbs explained that the Morris County Office of Health Management was established when grant monies became available after 9-11, to administer those monies on behalf of all the county health departments.  Since that time, they have grown and have begun taking on some of the small towns in the county by offering services at a price that no other small township health department could compete with.  As a result of this, the workforce is getting smaller and smaller and there is less accountability.
Health Report – September, 2017. With regards to the Health Report from September, some questions were raised about a letter sent out to property owners regarding a nitrate hit: what nitrates in the well water were; how the nitrates got into the well water; and what the side effects of consuming that water were.  Cooke-Gibbs explained that an acceptable level of nitrates in water is 10 parts per million (ppm) but that is frequently debated.  She added that we don’t get too many nitrate exceedances and when we do see them, they are normally a result of the PWTA well water test for a home being sold.  She continued to explain that nitrates in well water could come from the soil if the property was formerly a heavily fertilized farm field, or from cesspools or malfunctioning septic systems in the area. Consuming water that contains high levels of nitrates has a detrimental effect on pregnant or lactating women and could cause “blue baby” syndrome in infants.  She indicated that there are a couple of areas, in the township, built on old farm properties that more often show evidence of elevated nitrates in the water systems, one is Winchester Estates, the other is Yorkshire estates.  She added that once a property tests high for nitrates, a letter goes out to every property owner within 200’ suggesting that those property owners have their water tested. In the letter, we offer the services of the Health Department staff to take the sample and have it analyzed through our lab at a reduced cost but also offering a list of local labs if the property owner prefers to have the sample taken on their own.
The request was made to lump all of the property maintenance complaints into one “report” for the time period between meetings as opposed to listing them individually on each health report.  The secretary agreed to do that moving forward.

A motion was made by Carangelo, seconded by Hess-Christian to approve the Health Report for September, 2017.  A voice vote was taken:

Ayes: Bogan, Peppas, Carrara, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays: None

Health Report – October, 2017.  A motion was made by Carrera, seconded by Hess-Christian to approve the Health Report for October, 2017.  A voice vote was taken:

 
Ayes: Bogan, Peppas, Carrara, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays: None

Health Report - November, 2017.  With regards to the complaints on November’s health report, two of those complaints pertain to the same property on Schooley’s Mountain Rd.  The first is for the owner not applying for and receiving a certificate of potability prior to purchasing the property.  The second issue is a complaint made by the tenants that there is mold in the house. The tenants complained that one of them suffers from asthma and that her asthma was extremely bad in the home. Cooke-Gibbs explained to the board members that we generally do not follow up on mold complaints but in rental situations, the Health Department will investigate and enforce the state regulation regarding dampness / water in residential structures.  After an investigation, it was determined that there was a water leak in the home.  She further added that, shortly afterward, on the day of the couple’s wedding, there was a chimney fire in the home causing them to have to move out.
Regarding the complaint of the abandoned pool, Cooke-Gibbs reported that the problem of the pool and the breeding of mosquitoes had been previously handled by our department.  The complaint was turned over to the construction department due to the large section of fencing that was down.  It is a township ordinance that all pools must be securely enclosed by a fence.
A motion was made by Carangelo, seconded by Carrara to approve the Health Report for November, 2017.  A voice vote was taken:
Ayes: Bogan, Peppas, Carrara, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays: None

Public Health Nurse’s Report – The question was raised about the meaning of  “closed case” on the nurse’s report.  Cooke-Gibbs explained that in this instance (Hepatitis C) it is not an acute case, it is a chronic case that has already been investigated.  It most likely reappears because the patient must have blood tests every so often.  The labs are required to report results for certain diseases.  A closed case could be one of those cases where the patient is doing follow up lab work.  She further explained that communicable / infectious diseases are reported either by a doctor, a school or a lab.  It then appears on CDRSS and the health department follows it to the end.

It was noted that there is a typographical error on the report.  The SMAC clinic took place from 8:00am to 10:00am not 10:00pm.

A motion was made to approve the Public Health Nurse’s report by Carangelo, seconded by Carrara.  A voice vote was taken.

Ayes: Bogan, Peppas, Carrara, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays: None
Old Business – Knock out Opioid Abuse Day did not turn out as well as expected as the Washington Township and Randolph Health Departments were not allowed to set up at the High School homecoming game as they had planned.  It was stated that the school did not want to draw attention to the opioid problem and lead people to believe that there was a problem of this nature in this area.  Cooke-Gibbs continued that the CARE Van will be in town (at the Library) at the end of December and that she and police chief, Jeff Almer, were working on an event to be held at the beginning of next year which will include a presentation at Valley View Chapel.  She added that they are working on getting speakers from NJ CARE, the prosecutor’s office and perhaps some local people (pharmacists, doctors, parents) for that event.
A brief discussion was held regarding Valley Shepherd and the copy of the letter that the state sent to Valley Shepherd after their inspections.  It appears that they are still dumping waste water out of the milk tank.  Cooke-Gibbs noted that she will put a call in to the state to be sure that they follow up on that.
It was decided to move the meeting start time to 7:00pm.  It was felt that 6:30 might be convenient for most of the board members but if a resident or other member of the public wanted to attend, it might be difficult.  It was also decided that the January, 2018 reorganization meeting would remain at 7:30 since it is already advertised.  The 7:00 start time will begin with the remainder of the 2018 meetings.
New Business –  Resolution R-04-17 was briefly discussed.  This resolution is acceptance of the shared services contract between the Washington Township Health Department and Morris County Health Management for the purposes of Health Education.  Cooke-Gibbs noted that Arlene Stoller does Health Education for the County and she has a very good program.  Cooke-Gibbs also added that she will be filling out a Form 4 to increase our budget so that the money to fund this shared service would not take away from anything else.
A motion was made by Carrara, seconded by Peppas to approve both the contract agreements between Washington Township and Morris County Health Management and Resolution R-04-17 to enter into a shared service agreement for the purposes of Health Education.

Roll Call:  Bogan – yes, Peppas – yes, Hess-Christian – yes, Carrara – yes, Carangelo – yes and Thomas – yes.

Public – At this time, Chairman Thomas opened the meeting up to members of the public.  There being no one from the public present, this portion of the meeting was closed.

Adjournment - The meeting was adjourned at 8:35 on a motion made by Carrara, seconded by Hess-Christian

Ayes: Bogan, Peppas, Carrara, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays: None

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Gabel








Secretary
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